**Present:** Councillor Ric Metcalfe (in the Chair),

Councillor Donald Nannestad, Councillor Chris Burke, Councillor Bob Bushell, Councillor Rosanne Kirk and

Councillor Neil Murray

**Apologies for Absence:** None.

# 19. Confirmation of Minutes - 26 August 2020

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 26 August 2020 be confirmed.

# 20. Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were received.

# 21. Financial Performance -Quarterly Monitoring

# Purpose of Report

To present the first quarter performance on the Council's General Fund, Housing Revenue Account, Housing Repairs Service and Capital Programme, specifically including the financial impact of the Covid 19 pandemic in these areas.

#### Decision

- (1) The progress on the financial performance for the period 1 April 2020 to 30 June 2020, the projected outturns for 2020/21 and the impact of Covid 19 on the Council's financial position be noted.
- (2) The underlying impact of the pressures and underspends identified in paragraphs 3.2, 4.3 and 5.2 of the report, as set out in Appendices B, D and F respectively be noted.
- (3) The budget revisions to the General Fund as summarised in paragraph 3.18 of the report and to the Housing Revenue Account as summarised in paragraph 4.11 of the report be approved.
- (4) The proposed contributions from earmarked reserves as set out in paragraph 3.19 of the report be approved.
- (5) The changes to the Housing Investment Programme approved by the Chief Finance Officer as detailed in paragraph 7.10 of the report be noted.

## Alternative Options Considered and Rejected

As an alternative to the measures set out in this report, Executive could decide to take no action at this point and wait until later in the year to make any required changes to the budget. However, the S151 Officer with a responsibility to ensure that the Council maintained a balanced budget, offered caution with this approach, and the likelihood of an unbalanced budget that would arise.

## Reason for Decision

Updates were reported as follows:

#### General Fund Revenue Account

For 2020/21 the Council's net General Fund revenue budget was set at £12,963,220, including a planned contribution from balances of £286,310, resulting in an estimated level of general balances at the year-end of £2,522,188 after allowing for the 2019/20 outturn position.

The General Fund summary was currently projecting a forecast overspend of £78,802, as set out in Appendix A of the report. Although this represented a relatively minor overspend in comparison to the net budget there were a significant number of forecast year-end variations in income and expenditure against the approved budget, primarily as a result of Covid 19 along with variances arising from measures taken to address the budget pressures and the financial support provided by Government. Full details of the main variances were provided in Appendix B of the report while the key variances were noted as follows:

	Forecast £'000
Increased expenditure arising as a result of Covid19	518
Income losses as a result of Covid19	5,722
Income Compensation Scheme	(2,600)
Government Grants (Covid19, Rough Sleeping, New Burdens, Test & Trace support).	(1,446)
Budget Review savings/Reduced operating costs due to Covid19	(1,408)
Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme	(138)
Review of capital programme	(307)
Covid19 Reserve (set asides for 19/20)	(291)
Anticipated overachievement of TFS target	(50)
Overall Impact of Covid19 and measures to mitigate	0
2020/21 national pay award implications	110
Net other variances	(31)
Overall forecast budget shortfall	79

The most significant of the forecast variations was income losses as a result of Covid19. Paragraphs 3.4 -3.8 of the report set out further detail on the key financial challenges that the Council was facing in 2020/21 arising as result of Covid19. Financial support received from the Government in this respect was set out at paragraph 3.9 of the officer's report. The total of this package of financial support was currently estimated to be £4.046m which still left the General Fund facing a budget shortfall of £2.194m, prior to the offset of any expenditure savings arising as a result of Covid19.

Paragraphs 3.10-3.17 of the report outlined measures to address the budget shortfall, amounting to £2,193,675, which along with the financial package of support provided by the Government, would ensure the General Fund maintained a balanced budget for 2020/21 without the need to call upon earmarked reserves and balances.

Budget revisions were planned to reflect these measures and these resources were held in contingencies, offsetting the budget shortfall in the service areas.

This was as opposed to allocating the resource to specific services at this stage, as current forecasts were likely to fluctuate during the financial year. However, there was a need to allocate £127,050 to the leisure services budget in order to meet additional costs above officer delegated approval limits. The required budget revisions were:

- A reduction in service area budgets of £1,408,070
- A new income budget for CRJS of £138,000
- An increase in the TFS target of £50,000
- A reduction in DRF charges of £307,070
- An increase in the leisure services budget of £127,050.

The balance on the Covid19 earmarked reserve would be held and allocated following the final outturn position for the financial year.

Additional contributions from earmarked reserves that the Chief Finance Officer had identified as being required, subject to outturn, included:

Directorate	Reserve	Amoun t £
DCE	Strategic Priority Reserve - Intervention Team Funding re-profiled from 2019/20	2,500
DCE	Invest to Save Reserve – VIC Start Up Funding re-profiled from 2019/20	7,270
	Total additional reserve contribution required:	9,770

### Housing Revenue Account

For 2020/21 the Council's Housing Revenue Account net revenue budget was set at £75,000, resulting in an estimated level of general balances at the year-end of £921,071, after allowing for the 2019/20 outturn position.

The Housing Revenue Account was currently projecting an in-year variance of a £182,615 underspend, which would increase the general balances to £1,103,686 at the end of 2020/21.

Although the forecast position was an underspend there were a number of forecast year-end variations in income and expenditure as a result of Covid 19 along with variances arising from measures taken to address the budget pressures.

The details of the main variances were provided in Appendix D of the report and were summarised as follows:

	Forecast £'000
Increased expenditure arising as a result of Covid19	129
Income losses as a result of Covid19	566
Budget Review savings/Reduced operating costs due to Covid19	(240)
Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme	(124)
Earmarked reserve to fund new Rent Hardship Fund	(100)
Reduced repairs and maintenance expenditure	(230)

Overall Impact of Covid19 and measures to mitigate		
2020/21 national pay award implications	46	
Increased rental income arising from Buy-Backs	(148)	
Net other variances	(81)	
Overall forecast budget surplus	(182)	

Paragraphs 4.5 -4.6 of the report set out further detail on the key financial challenges that the Council was facing in 2020/21 arising as result of Covid19.

Paragraphs 4.7 -4.10 of the report outlined measures to address the budget shortfall, amounting to £694,088, which would ensure the HRA maintained a balanced budget for 2020/21 without the need to call upon earmarked reserves and balances.

Budget revisions would be made to reflect these measures and these resources were held in contingencies, offsetting the budget shortfall in the service areas. This was as opposed to allocating the resource to specific services at this stage, as current forecasts were likely to fluctuate during the financial year. The required budget revisions were therefore:

- A reduction in service area budgets of £218,890
- A budgeted surplus from HRS of £21,300
- A new income budget for CRJS of £124,000

The use of the earmarked reserve to resource the Rent Hardship and the underspend on repairs and maintenance would be held and allocated following the final outturn position for the financial year

#### Housing Repairs Service

For 2020/21 the Council's Housing Repairs Service net revenue budget was set at zero, reflecting its full cost recovery nature.

At quarter one the Housing Repairs Service was forecasting a surplus of £44,853 in 2020/21, with a summary and details of main variances set out in Appendices E and F of the report respectively.

### Earmarked Reserves

The details of all the earmarked reserves and their forecast balance as at 31st March 2020 were attached in Appendix G of the report. In summary:

	Opening Balance	Contributions	Actuals Q1	Forecast Q2-Q4	Forecast Balance
	01/04/20				31/03/21
	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
General Fund	6,513	(460)	(630)	(22)	5,401
HRA	1,403	(33)	0	(100)	1,271
Capital Resources	19,449	14,941	0	(26,587)	7,803

The original General Fund Investment Programme for 2020/21 in the Medium Term Financial Strategy 2020-25 amounted to £15.586 million. This was increased to £16,430 million following quarter four approvals and year-end reprofiles from 2019/20.

The Chief Finance Officer had delegated authority to approve financial changes up to an approved limit as set out under Financial Procedure Rules. All changes over the approved limit required approval by the Executive.

There were no budget changes approved by the Chief Finance Officer, no changes that required Executive approval, also no new projects approved at Capital Programme Group requiring Executive approval, all for the first quarter.

The overall spending on the General Fund Investment Programme for the first quarter was £0.12 million, which was 0.73% of the 2020/21 programme and 1.01% of the active programme and was detailed further at Appendix J of the report. Although this appeared to be a relatively low percentage of expenditure at this stage of the financial year, quarter 1 was constrained by the national lockdown as well as the diversion of internal resources to focus on Covid 19. The majority of schemes had now recommenced either on site or in terms of their development stages, however it was likely that a number of schemes would not be completed by their original targets and the budgets would need re-profiling accordingly.

# Housing Investment Programme

The original Housing Investment Programme for 2020/21 in the Medium Term Financial Strategy 2019-24 amounted to £25.640 million and was increased to £28,505 million following approvals and year-end re-profiles as part of the 2019/20 outturn. This had been further adjusted to £29.324 million during the first quarter of 2020/21, with a summary of the changes set out at paragraph 7.9 of the report.

Expenditure against the Housing Investment Programme budget during the first quarter was £1.407 million, which was 4.8% of the programme. A further £2.559m had been spent as at the end of July 2020, with expenditure detailed further at Appendix L to the report.

Although this appeared to be a relatively low percentage of expenditure at this stage of the financial year, quarter 1 was constrained by the national lockdown as well as the diversion of internal resources to focus on the Covid19. The majority of schemes had now recommenced either on site or in terms of their development stages, however it was likely that a number of schemes would not be completed by their original targets and the budgets would need re-profiling accordingly.

Councillor Ric Metcalfe thanked the Council's Chief Finance Officer and her team for their excellent stewardship of the Council's finances, reflecting that it had been an extremely challenging year in very difficult circumstances. The impact of the Covid 19 pandemic on the council's finances was not territory the authority was used to being in having happened so suddenly with emergency action required.

## 22. Review of Trusted Landlord Scheme and Proposed Changes

# Purpose of Report

To approve the proposed changes to the Trusted Landlord Scheme, following review by Policy Scrutiny Committee at its meeting held on 18 August 2020.

#### Decision

That the proposed changes to the Trusted Landlord Scheme be approved.

#### Alternative Options Considered and Rejected

None.

# Reason for Decision

The impact of student demand and the increase in the number of houses in multiple occupation led to a series of studies and reports in 2014 which resulted in the development of the Trusted Landlord Scheme (TLS). The TLS was launched in March 2017 and worked with five existing national, regional and local accreditation schemes operating in Lincoln, bringing landlords accredited with those schemes under the common badge of the TLS.

The TLS provided collective public recognition for responsible landlords who deliver private rented accommodation in the city. The purpose of the Scheme was to improve standards of accommodation and management, help improve neighbourhood relations and to recognise and support those landlords participating in the Scheme.

There had been many changes in legislation applicable to the private rented sector over the past 5 years including the introduction of banning orders; a database of rogue landlords and property agents; improved electrical safety standards; and civil penalties. The General Data Protection Regulations also came into effect in May 2018, prior to the launch of the scheme. As a result of these legislative changes, and given the current scheme had not met the targets set, and improvements to the operational procedures had been identified, the Private Sector Housing Team had taken this opportunity to review the scheme. As initial members of the scheme were due to renew their membership, this would also be an appropriate time to review the scheme document as per the main changes outlined at paragraph 4.5 of the officer's report.

# 23. Proposal to Introduce a Public Space Protection Order to Prevent Anti-Social Behaviour at Lucy Tower Multi-Storey Carpark, Broadgate Multi-Storey Carpark and Lincoln Central Multi-Storey Car Park

(Councillor Burke joined the virtual meeting at this stage in proceedings)

# Purpose of Report

To approve the implementation of a Public Space Protection Order to provide additional tools and powers to reduce and manage incidents of Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) and drug use within our multi-story carparks in the areas of Lucy Tower Multi-Storey Carpark, Broadgate Multi-Storey Carpark and Lincoln Central Multi-Storey Carpark, following consideration by Policy Scrutiny Committee at its meeting held on 18 August 2020.

Revised maps of Lucy Tower Multi-Storey Carpark, Broadgate Multi-Storey Carpark and Lincoln Central Multi-Storey Carpark were made available to Executive members.

#### Decision

That the implementation of a Public Space Protection Order (PSPO) under the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 to prevent Anti-Social Behaviour in the areas of Lucy Tower Multi-Storey Carpark, Broadgate Multi-Storey Carpark and Lincoln Central Multi-Storey Carpark be approved, as per the draft order laid out within Appendix D of the officers report.

#### Alternative Options Considered and Rejected

To take no further action – without the PSPO the council could continue to use other powers such as Community Protection Notices and Injunctions in cases of extreme ASB. This process was being used currently however due to the incremental requirements of community protection notices and other powers the process could be lengthy and did not give any immediate sanctions to deter persons causing ASB.

#### Reason for Decision

In October 2014 the Secretary of State enacted new powers from the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act, relevant to tackling Anti-Social Behaviour.

The PSPO was flexible and could be applied to a much broader range of issues, with local authorities having the ability to design and implement their own prohibitions or requirements where certain conditions were met. These conditions centred on the impact to the quality of life in the locality, persistence, and whether the impact made the behaviour unreasonable.

For a number of years City of Lincoln Council had received significant complaints relating to the Anti-Social Behaviour taking place in our multi-story carparks.

Areas of the carparks were often unsanitary and posed a health and safety risk to both the Public and Employees that used the areas. Additionally the carparks were often the first and last image that visitors had of Lincoln and did not portray Lincoln as a vibrant, safe and welcoming city.

As well as recommending the introduction of a PSPO the council had already taken positive steps to address the number of reported incidents. The Council had recently introduced CCTV at both the Lucy Tower Street and Broadgate Carparks. Central Carpark had CCTV in already. CCTV was assisting with deterrence, and would also assist in the enforcement aspects of the PSPO. The Council had also put on additional security patrols to support staff and give reassurance to the public.

Through the consultation process the views of partner agencies had been sought as detailed within the officer's report.

The purpose of the PSPO was to provide additional tools and powers to tackle ongoing and protracted ASB occurring on a regular basis within our Multi-Story carparks.

The PSPO would be put in place for a maximum period of three years and there would be a full review towards the end of that time or earlier if required.